 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

October 26, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, October 26, 2018 and was called to order by Mr. Libhart at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:



    
     Nick DiFrancesco
    Ronald Rouse  

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Helsel (SARAA Board),  (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), Keith Chase (SARAA Board), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guest:  Stephen M. McGinley, PE, Senior Associate, Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson, Inc. 
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the September 21, 2018 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

JMT Landside Signage Design Briefing:

Mr. McGinley said that his team is assisting the airport in developing guide signs for the airport to improve driver safety and expectations. He said that in September of 2016, JMT began developing a comprehensive sign plan for the airport.  Included in that were an existing sign inventory, and also developed conceptual short-term and long-term signing plans.  This was completed in January 2017.  He gave a briefing of the current signs and landside signage design plans.  JMT met with Penn Dot District 8 in September, 2017 and provided them with the concept plan.  Comments were received in October, 2017.  Final design began in May 2018.  In August, 2018 a 60% plan was submitted to PennDot.  A Stakeholder Engagement Open House was held at HIA on Wednesday, October 17th.  The 90% plans will be submitted to PennDot in December, 2018.  They will have the NTP for construction in the spring of 2019.  The construction estimate for this project is $1 million dollars.  Mr. Edwards said that Delta Development is researching funding possibilities that may be available. After the design presentation, discussion ensued.
Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that September passengers totaled 109,521, which is 15.6% ahead of budget.  September was the busiest September since 2013. Every airline was up in September except for Delta Airlines.  Year-to-Date Total Passengers were 955,988, up 14.6% vs. budget, and up 8.3% vs. year-to-date 2017.  Third Quarter enplanements were 12.3% above budget.  This was the busiest third quarter since 2013 for Total Passengers.  Mr. Miller said that he anticipates approximately 645,000 enplanements this year, which is a significant increase over budgeted projections of 614,000. Year-to-date landed weight is 881 million pounds, up 19.6% vs. budget, and up 11.9% vs. 2017. Cargo airlines are up 17.6% vs. 2017 year-to-date. Year-to-date Operations at MDT totaled 38,074, which is up 8.9% for September, and up 3.6% year-to-date.  Year-to-date CXY operations totaled 16,654, which is down 29.3% in September, and down 9.3% year-to-date.  Weather had a significant impact on CXY operations in September 2018. 
On Time Arrivals & Departures:  HIA ranks sixth in the region’s airports for arrivals, or 70.5%.  HIA ranks fifth in the region for departures, or 77.7%.
Corporate Travel Survey:  Mr. Miller reported that 271 surveys were received representing at least $40 million in annual spending.  Plans are to create a Task Force in 2019 to build stronger business cases for expanded airline service at HIA.  
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4, HIA:   Work on this project was completed yesterday.  There are a few punch list items that the contractor will complete in the spring.
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 3, HIA:  Phase 3 punch list items and close-out are pending.  The final Navaids Inspection is scheduled with the FAA on November 6th.

Avflight Hangar: The structural steel has been erected and the concrete floors have been placed in both hangar.  The estimated completion date is early January.  
Replace Roof, Building 514:  The manufacturer’s warrantee inspection is scheduled for October 31st.  
Install Perimeter Fence, Phase 2, GRA:  This project was significantly impacted by rain. The contractor is back at work and has all the fence posts installed, and is hanging fence fabric.      
Projects going out for bid:

Public Restroom Renovations:   Bids for the mechanical work will be opened on October 30th.
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 5 (Construction), HIA:  
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to H&K Group, Inc. in an amount of $6,683,495 to rehabilitate the runway at HIA.  This project is being funded with an FAA grant.  The bid package was advertised in April, with two companies submitting bids.   This project is being funded with an FAA grant. 
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Construct Parallel Taxiway Extension, Phase 2 (Bid & Award Services), FCRA:  
 Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Buchart Horn in an amount not-to-exceed $66,630 without written authorization, to provide Final Design Documents and Bid and Award Phase Services for installation of the parallel taxiway at FCRA.  SARAA’s 2018 Airport Capital Improvement Program includes a project for final design documents and bid and award phase for the parallel taxiway project at FCRA.  This construction will be bid out in the spring of 2019 and constructed in 2020.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide the Final Design documents and Bid and Award services because they were the engineer of record for the initial phase of this project.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Construct South Parking Apron, Phase III Final Design, Permitting and Bidding, RA

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to L.R. Kimball in an amount not-to-exceed $241,223.00 without written authorization, to provide Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at GRA.  The project was designed to 85% before it was placed on hold in order to reconstruct the runway.  L. R. Kimball is recommended to provide the Final Design, Permitting and Bid and Award services because they were the engineer of record for the 85% design of this project.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Remove Obstructions, Phase 1, (Mapping), GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers (Urban) of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $129,265 without written authorization, to provide mapping services for the Removal of Obstructions, Phase 1 project at GRA. The first phase of the project is to acquire the mapping necessary to identify the objections.  Urban was selected to provide mapping services for all phases of the project through an RFQ/RFP process conducted in 2018.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GSA 2nd Amendment for TSA Space:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a 2nd Amendment with GSA for TSA to lease space in the terminal building.  TSA leased 2,910 square feet of space in the terminal building from SARAA.  Their current lease expired on September 30, 2018.  Earlier this year the Board approved a new ten year TSA lease and it was signed in June 2018, which reduced the amount of square feet they were leasing by 907 square feet.  TSA has decided to keep 907 square feet of terminal space on the first floor, and return 400 square feet in the basement and 200 square feet of office space on the second floor.  This will now increase their total square footage by 307 additional square feet for a total of 2003 square feet.  With the original lease, rent decreased from $259,950.16 per year to $157,115.32 per year.  With the 2nd Amendment, rent will increase from $157,115.32 to $184,177.12.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

HIA Air Cargo Fourth Amendment to Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Fourth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co.  UPS has been using parking spot 6, located on the cargo apron, since January 2018.  UPS has decided to bring an MD-11 aircraft to HIA, to park in spot 1 on the cargo apron.  In order to do this, they will need to move their aircraft parked in spot 6 to spot 7.  The same square footage will be leased.  Moving spot 6 to 7 to accommodate a larger aircraft (MD-11) will bring approximately $14,322/month-$171,864/annually in revenue to HIA.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

HIA Taxi Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the actions of the Executive Director for executing a Single Taxi Cab License Agreement with Good Cab, LLC to provide sole taxicab pick-up services in the designated area at HIA.  The current taxi operator, Harrisburg City Cabs, is not meeting the provisions of the agreement.  They have not maintained the level of insurance coverage that is required, and have not been making their monthly payments to the Authority and are in arrears by approximately $71,000.00.  Working through SARAA counsel, staff has notified Harrisburg City Cab that their agreement with the Airport Authority is terminated as of Sunday, November 4th.  SARAA requested proposals for taxi pickup service at the airport in order to provide on-demand service for our customers.  Two companies responded to the RFP.  Based on a review of the proposals submitted, SARAA recommended Good Cab.  The term is immediately, through December 31, 2019.   The fee is $416.67 per month.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

HIA GIS Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to execute a Task Order Agreement for a lump sum of $38,997.00 from Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) to prepare a Needs Assessment and GIS Road Map for HIA.  GIS are designed to store and manage spatial data.  A GIS database for HIA could be used for numerous purposes.  The creation of a GIS database is a labor-intensive process.  JMT has recommended the preparation of a Needs Assessment and Road Map which will guide SARAA’s efforts in staff and resource planning for GIS development for the next five years.  Funding for this project will come from the Airport Operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

HIA Parking Garage Use Agreement:

Mr. Edwards said that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a license agreement with Global Public Safety, LLC to park up to 50 vehicles on the 4th floor of the parking garage at HIA.  Global Public Safety installs accessories on police cars. Recently, they approached SARAA looking for space to park some of these cars due to limited space at their facility.  SARAA is proposing the following terms for the agreement:
Term:  Month to month, with a 30-day termination notice.

Facilities:  Non-exclusive use of the 4th floor of the parking garage for parking of up to 50 vehicles

Rent:  $400 per month

Insurance:  The business will be required to carry $1MM automobile liability, and $2 MM Commercial General Liability.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

FCRA Flight School Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to execute an operating agreement with Blue Star Aviation Services, LLC to operate flight training at FCRA.  Mr. Rob Clark, a flight instructor (and one of the adult leaders of the Civil Air Patrol Squadron based at GRA) wishes to operate a flight training business at FCRA.  Mr. Clark will provide his own aircraft for training and will utilize the facilities for ground instruction.  SARAA is proposing the following terms:

Term:  12 months, then month to month.

Facilities:  Non-exclusive use of the office facility at the airport and the ability to store aircraft supplies in a locker in the main hangar.

Rent:  3.5% of gross revenue, plus the current rate for a tie-down if applicable.  

Insurance:  The business will be required to carry $1MM aircraft liability, and $2MM Aviation General Liability.

The agreement has been reviewed by SARAA counsel.

There were no objections to forward this item to the full Board for approval.  
GA Airports:
CXY:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Stevens met with Mr. Carl Adkins and Mr. Andy Ochalek of Skyport Aviation on October 23rd to discuss the capital investments they are making at the airport, including the fuel farm.  
Tenant Cookout:  There will be a tenant cookout at CXY on Tuesday, October 30th.  During that event, Mr. Tom Shea, the Tower Chief, who has announced his retirement effective November 15th, will be recognized.
Meeting with Mr. Keith Feaga:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Stevens had an opportunity to meet with Mr. Feaga, who is the Gettysburg Regional Airport Interest Group Organizer.  He wrote a letter to the Board regarding a meeting concerning the establishment of a GRA new “Association”.  The group he is working with is very much interested in the long-term plan of GRA and wants to build support locally.  Staff will continue dialogue with him.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:26 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, November 30, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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